Minutes of the NZMSS 46th Annual General Meeting

Convened at 12:40 pm on 21st September 2006 at the Rutherford Hotel, Nelson

Present: Bob Hickman (outgoing President and chair), Daniel Leduc, Andrew Bell, Kim Capone, Brian Paavo, Kareen Schnabel, Kimberley Maxwell, Carl Struthers, Paul Fisher, Sam DuFresne, Suzanne Garrett, Kristina Hillock, Megan Stewart, Glen Carbines, Natalie Usmar, Shade Smith, Anna Madarasz, Abby Smith, Mike Barker, Don Neale, Ken Grange, Shane Kelly, Rissa Williams, Zoë Haws, Michelle Brock, Rebecca Lawton, Tim Langlois, Conrad Pilditch, Katrin Berkenbusch, Claire Bennett, Steve Dawson, Don Morrisey, Annette Brockerhoff, Colin McLay, Vince Kerr, Kathy Walls, Ann McCrone, Allison Arnold, Katja Schweikert, Abi Loughnan, Andrea C. Alfaro, and Ruth Arkless.

Apologies: Mark Costello, Martin Cryer, Jonathan Gardner, Alison MacDiarmid (secretary), Emma Newcombe, Justin Saunders, Mary Sewell, Anna Wood.

i) Minutes of 2005 AGM: Bob added that not all attendees at last year’s AGM were listed as present (only 16 were listed on the circulated minutes) and that a total of 36 attended (as shown in the minutes published in Review # 47). Colin McLay moved that the minutes be accepted as correct and accurate, seconded by Katrin Berkenbusch. Motion carried.

ii) President’s Report for 2005/06: Bob summarised the report, was pleased with the good dissemination of information through the bi-monthly newsletter, the list-server and the NZMSS website, drew attention to the council’s submissions and nominations, student travel grants and the recently published “Review”, and highlighted urgent matters to be resolved at  the 2006 AGM. Sam DuFresne moved that the report be accepted, seconded by Brian Paavo. Motion carried.

iii) Financial Report: Bob tabled the report covering the financial years 2005 and 2006, which had been independently audited. The Society is in a healthy financial position (~$58K in accounts), with reserve funds boosted by the $29K surplus from the 2005 conference but income from subscriptions tracking down since 2003. Steve Dawson moved that the report be accepted, Don Neale seconded. Motion carried.

iv) Membership Report: Brian Paavo tabled the report which showed an upward trend in the last year’s membership after a sharp decline in the previous year (probably due to the change from paper to email subs notification). Andrea Alfaro moved that the report be accepted, Kathy Walls seconded. Motion carried.

v) Matters arising from the reports:
Options for use of accumulated funds, with 3 options put up for discussion: 

a) Brian Paavo detailed the first option, a lecture circuit that will disseminate marine science issues to public fora. An NZ Marine Sciences Award recipient could be invited to deliver one or two lectures at events such as a science festival. This option would require funding to cover accommodation, travel, and some venue support. Preliminary contact with the science festival organisers in Dunedin indicated an offer to cover (some) costs at venue and provide logistical support.

b) Brian presented the second option, a student research grant, aimed at supporting novel science activities, and increasing educational opportunities and networking of students with scientists and professionals. The grant would offer students experience in science (e.g. through the research grant writing process) in addition to augmenting student funds for field time, reagents, bench fees or small equipment. It is proposed to establish a two-step application, based on the Marsden Fund template, with an annual award of ~$2500 (a one-time award to MSc students and a maximum of two one-year allotments for PhD students). Requirements for students are that they are members of the Society, enrolled at a New Zealand university, supervised by a scientist and that their proposal has the potential of raising the profile in marine sciences. A council sub-committee would shortlist applicants for final decision by Council. Discussion established that the initial applications should be open to all topics or types of research with the potential for the Council to define research topics for future rounds. Conrad Pilditch commented on the high level of administration, time and effort by Council and students required in the proposed two-step application and suggested a single round. Brian countered that time will be saved by selecting only a few short pre-proposals for full submission and suggested there was advantage in having the students experience a real-world science proposal process. No decision was made on this issue, but it was left to Council to finalise.

c) Bob presented the ‘default’ option of retaining (and building up) the reserves to ensure existing discretionary uses of Society funds can be met into the future. Bob itemised the Society’s income sources as member subscriptions, interest on funds and the very variable conference surpluses. Annual spending includes the fixed costs of council activities (conference calls, fees, honoraria etc) equalling ~$6000 pa, and the discretionary costs for student travel, FOCTF and NZ Marine Sciences awards which vary from year to year.
The meeting was asked for direction as to which option to choose: Abby Smith proposed a motion to retain ~$25K in savings as a buffer and use the remainder of Society’s finances to fund options 1 and 2 (ie both lecture and student research grant) over time. The motion (proposed Abby Smith, seconded Steve Wing) was put, with Bob suggesting that Council would need to work out the details and the potential costs of pursuing both options. A show of hands indicated the majority in favour; motion carried.


The attention of the AGM was drawn to the increased registration fees and the high surpluses at recent conferences, with the suggestion made that high fees potentially deter participation (particularly student participation) at meetings. Bob noted that conference costs are increasing due to the use of professional conference organisers, but that student participation is also increasing (with support through Society and sponsors partially covering costs). Last year’s large surplus was due to a single large sponsorship gained at the last minute. Andrea Alfaro and Conrad Pilditch suggested establishing a protocol and means (e.g. web capability for registration) for the Society to take on more conference organisation tasks to keep costs down, primarily by standardising many features such as name tags, website submission of registrations and abstracts, and delegate management services.

vi) Royal Society Membership: The Royal Society is hoping to increase its membership numbers through joint membership with the Society. NZMSS membership fees would be combined with annual (discounted) RSNZ membership for full members. Implications for the Society could include the need to be GST registered. A vote showed no interest in the joint membership. Motion not carried.
vii) Conference schedule 2007 – 2010:  
2007 Hamilton






2008 Christchurch (joint conference with AMSA)






2009 Auckland (joint conference with MetSocNZ)






2010 Wellington (NZMSS 50th jubilee)

Conrad Pilditch suggested a joint ‘aquatic sciences’ meeting with Limnological Society (now called NZ Freshwater Sciences Society) be considered for a meeting after 2010.

viii) Election of officers and Council
The following were elected:

President: Abby Smith  (Steve Wing moves, Brian Paavo seconds)

Vice President: Sheryl Miller (Bob moves, Kimberley Maxwell seconds)

Secretary: Alison MacDiarmid (unopposed)
Treasurer: Andrea Alfaro (unopposed)      

Immediate Past President:  Bob Hickman        

Council Members: Claire Bennett; Mark Costello; Martin Cryer; Jonathan Gardner; Ann McCrone; Colin McLay; Conrad Pilditch; Mary Sewell

Student Representatives: Kate Steger & Zoe Haws (VUW); 

Anna Wood & Kareen Schnabel (Otago); Suzanne Garrett (Auckland)

Honorary Membership Secretary: Brian Paavo
Honorary “Review” Editor:  Lucy Jack

The AGM closed at 1.50 pm.

